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1.
Roll Call and Pledge of Allegiance

Commissioners Christiansen, Newman, Routh, Wilk and Chair Welch were all present. 

2.
Oral Communications

A.
Additions and Deletions to Agenda

Clerk Woodmansee indicated that there were 16 public comment emails regarding item 4.A. at the meeting for the public’s view. 
B.
Public Comments – none 
C.
Commission Comments – none 
D.
Staff Comments

Director Herlihy introduced Eric Phillips, a representative of the City Attorney’s office; Matt Ottoson and Scott Martin, representatives RRM Design Group; and John Schwarz, of JHS Consulting.
3.
Approval of Minutes

A.
Planning Commission - Regular Meeting - Oct 3, 2019 7:00 PM

RESULT:
APPROVED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER:
Ed Newman
SECONDER:
Peter Wilk
AYES:
Newman, Welch, Wilk, Routh, Christiansen
B.
Planning Commission - Special Meeting - Oct 17, 2019 7:00 PM

RESULT:
APPROVED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER:
Mick Routh

SECONDER:
Courtney Christiansen 
AYES:
Newman, Welch, Wilk, Routh, Christiansen
4.
Public Hearings

A.
1855 41st Avenue


19-0240


APN: multiple below

APNs: 034-261-07,-37,-38,-40, and -52 (034-261-39 Leased)

Conceptual review for a future redevelopment of the Capitola Mall, in the Regional Commercial zoning district. The concept includes a new open-air design with a main commercial street, 339,131 square feet of new commercial space including a theater, and 637 residential units. The total square footage of the proposed development is 1,123,205 square feet and ranges in height from a single story up to 85 feet. 
This project is not in the Coastal Zone.

Environmental Determination: CEQA not applicable for conceptual review.

Property Owner: Merlone Geier Management, LLC

Representative: David Geiser, Filed: 08.30.2019

John Schwarz presented the staff report and highlighted five areas in which Commission guidance is requested: 1) architectural design, massing, and articulations; 2) site layout, circulation within site, and connectivity to adjacent properties; 3) proposed land uses; 4) desired public benefits; and 5) affordable housing 
Stephen Logan and David Geiser, representatives of Merlone Geier Partners, presented the concept for the new development at the Capitola Mall, tentatively titled Capitola Town Square. 
Matt Ottoson and Scott Martin of RRM Design Group presented their design review of Merlone Geier’s proposal and pointed out areas that could be improved to better fit the wants and needs outlined in City of Capitola’s General Plan. 
11 members of the public spoke about ideas and concerns regarding the development: 
Anne Marie Weiss proposed a hotel on the site and said that she’d prefer a style closer to the Capitola Venetians rather than the contemporary style suggested.
Elizabeth Conlay, 47th Avenue, spoke in strong support of the project and implored officials to move quickly so that the proposed housing is available soon.
Jessica Evans, resident of Santa Cruz, said that she typically rides her bike into Capitola. She reminded the Commission that the Monterey Bay Sanctuary Scenic Trail will be a protected bike path that should be integrated into this development in order to connect the entire County. 
Tina Andreatta, former Capitola resident, asked that pedestrian and bike friendly paths be considered. 
Erin Bernall, Capitola resident and member of the General Plan committee, highlighted that the 85-foot height request is a stark contrast to the rest of the City. 
Andrew Goldenkranz, representative of Communities Organized for Relational Power in Action (COPA), said that this nonprofit’s core value is affordable housing. He urged the Commission to look at this development as an opportunity to create true affordable housing options, not just market driven real estate. 

Ken Thomas, COPA leader, encouraged the Commission to oversee a project that could benefit the most vulnerable in society by providing housing to those who make 80% or less than the median income. 
Cherrie McCoy, 21-year resident of Capitola, implored the Commission to preserve the historical character of Capitola and asked that they say ‘no’ to the project.   
Roy Johnson, 40-year resident of Capitola Road, spoke in favor of the project and recommended that the redevelopment attempt to unite 41st Avenue with the rest of Capitola. Mr. Johnson asked that the Capitola Art and Cultural Commission be involved in the public art aspect of this project and suggested the possible name ‘West Village’. 
Ron Burke, former Planning Commissioner, supported the project because overall, it fits the General Plan Update which he helped draft. He pointed out concerns regarding scale and massing, which could use tiered setbacks and more building articulation, and explained that the urban feel of the buildings does not fit well with Capitola. 
Laurie Hill suggested that because the Mall sits on what was once Begonia fields, the Begonia Festival should be represented in the development’s public art. She also said that she is seeking a rotating gallery space, which may be a positive addition to this project. 
The Planning Commission asked questions of the applicant: 
Commissioner Wilk confirmed that 637 units are proposed because that is the maximum allowed with the 20 units per acre ratio. He also asked for Merlone Geier to comment on the Kosmont financial report. 
Commissioner Routh asked the developers about the viability of a movie theater as an income generator. Mr. Geiser said that in recent years theaters have proven to do well and that experience driven lifestyle centers have been the successful developments. Commissioner Routh also commented that the streets should be wide enough to accommodate outdoor dining. He confirmed that the parking garages will be for both residents and customers. Lastly, he asked about the construction timeline. Mr. Geiser answered that Target, Khol's, and Macy's will stay open during the entire redevelopment; demolition and main street construction will take place first, with early redevelopment of parking and the relocation of the metro station as part of Phase 1. Then, residential and further commercial construction will take place. 
Commissioner Christiansen asked why the proposed housing units are all in one area rather than spread across the development, above some of the existing buildings. Mr. Geiser answered that the existing buildings cannot be built upon because Merlone Geier does not own them. Commissioner Christiansen emphasized that seven and eight story buildings are uncommon within Santa Cruz County and nonexistent in Capitola; the massing will need to be considered and further articulated for the community to feel comfortable with such change. She also asked if further sustainable features such as car charging stations and accessibility for pedestrians and bikes will be included in the formal application. 
The Planning Commission provided the following comments:  

Commissioner Newman

· Terrific response to revisioning property. Great Start.

· Will lean on our design experts RRM regarding design revisions.

· Name should be reconsidered. We are a village not a town. 
· Affordable housing is needed here. Rental product is better than ownership. Be creative in the breakdown of the affordable housing. Look to Capitola Villas as an example.

· Public spaces to be considered. Height not an issue.

Commissioner Wilk

· Kosmont economic analysis is disturbing. The project cannot result in no economic gain for mall redevelopment. Financial viability of the development should be a top consideration. 

· Concentrate 12% population increase in one area. 
· Town square way has emphasis on the public realm. This should be distributed throughout the project. Concern with proposed development along 38th Avenue and 40th Avenue. 

· Need to have eyes on the sidewalks like author Jane Jacobs explains in her book Death and Life of Great American Cities. The concept of an activated first floor to keep eyes on the street. Inward facing buildings are a concern and lack connectivity to surroundings. Also activate through multiple uses, multiple ages, and multiple incomes.

· Visited San Antonio Place in Mountain View. Dog Park there is great. Housing there was thriving. Interviewed residents and they feel safe in the development but the connections to get across the street are scary. Should have planned safer sidewalk crossings. 

· Agree with RRM massing concerns along Capitola Road. Did not agree with all points in RRM analysis.
Commissioner Christiansen

· Appreciate and agree with RRM design feedback on the project.

· Is there an opportunity to move some of the massing toward the Kohl’s building?

· Have you considered decreasing/setting back/articulating upper stories of the tallest buildings? 

· Would like to see a hotel considered on the site.

· Circulation for pedestrians and bicycles to adjacent uses/neighboring properties should be improved.
· Increase aesthetic experience in the design approach to the signs. 
Do not like the signs as proposed. 
Commissioner Routh

· Agreed with RRM Design Group on findings.

· Mall needs to remain an economic driver for the city. Find a way to make the economics work, consider decreasing amount of residential and adding a hotel.

· Concern with massing on Capitola Road

· Concern with increase in traffic for a development of the proposed size.

· Concern with overall height.

· Concern with moving the entrance off 41st closer to the 41st Avenue/Capitola Road intersection. That light currently functions well and moving the entrance closer could have impacts.

· Remove barriers on 40th Avenue in the county. Staff and Merlone Geier should work with Santa Cruz County to open 40th and create another through street to the development and improve traffic flow.  

TJ Welch

· Appreciate work done by RRM

· Consider having the ability to close off 38th Avenue to allow pedestrians/cyclists only areas with no cars.

· Town Square name does not fit.

· Consider size of open space. Not too big as it can attract homeless and become problem.

· Could support height if it is articulated well.

· Would like to see more of an internal focus for the site. Think about incorporating a water feature into the site. Example of restaurant with outdoor seating that overlooks water fountains. 
· Capitola enjoys the outdoors. We need more outdoor gathering areas. High demand for restaurants with outdoor seating. 
· The new development should have an emphasis on pedestrians and bicycles. Create a connection to the future rail trail from the site through 38th Avenue.   

Chair Welch concluded by reminding the public that Merlone Geier and RRM Design Group will present the same conceptual review to Capitola City Council at their regular meeting on Thursday, November 14. 
RESULT:
REVIEWED PROJECT CONCEPT, PROVIDED DIRECTION

5.
Director's Report – none 
6.
Commission Communications

Commissioner Wilk thanked Merlone Geier for their time and dedication to this project. 
7.
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 9:30 PM to the next regular meeting of the Planning Commission on December 5, 2019. 
The minutes were approved by the Planning Commission at the regular meeting on December 5, 2019. 
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